
Episode 43: October 23-31, 2000 
 

(INTRO MUSIC) 
 

Scene 43.1 
 

OLIVIA 
Hey listeners, it’s Olivia. I am recording this a few days early 
because exam season is upon us and I have SO MUCH revision to do. 
Term times are different here than I’m used to, and we’ll be done 
with this term in mid-November, and then I’ll (beat) go home for 

Christmas, I suppose. (slightly emotional) Seems like the house will 
still be theirs, and that we are doing... one last family Christmas 
together... Or something. (deep breath) I’ve always loved Christmas. 
We’re not a religious family, but I love finding the right presents 

for everyone and making and eating delicious food and all the 
beautiful candles and... just how cosy and pretty it is. And the 
smells... (sighs) But it’s Halloween now, and I am way ahead of 
myself talking about Christmas already. Tammi got us invited to a 
Halloween party next week, so I have to figure out what to wear. 

Must be easy to acquire and not make me feel stupid... And also not 
be ‘sexy’, especially in that horrible Halloween way... Hm... Not 
much time with all the revision going on. Tammi is doing something 
elaborate, I am sure, she always goes all in. Maybe I’ll get her to 
help me. Yes. That is what I will do. (beat) All right. I promised 
you a guest today – they will come after the voicemails. So let’s 
get to those, shall we? Last week Jess was worried about lots of 
things and Kat was depressed about getting her period and also 

preparing for a watch party for her EastEnders episode. Welcome to 
the year 2000! 

 

Scene 43.2 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
  

KAT 
(very excited) Jess! You won’t believe this! *I* can’t believe it! 

But I am *so* happy! I’m- I’m engaged! *We’re* engaged! We’re 
getting married! Well not right away, but we are! Oh Jess, I wish 

you were here! I am so happy – Johnno had planned it as a surprise – 
after the EastEnders watch party – I will tell you *all* about that 

later – he went down on one knee and there was champagne and 
everything! I- I know I’ve always said I don’t care about getting 
married, but turns out I really like the idea once I get engaged 
(laughs) Or maybe once the right person asks me (smiles). I always 
thought if I were to get married it would be one of those quick 
civil ceremonies just for convenience, but... Oh Jess I really 

needed something fun to happen! Something to think about and plan 
for when things are hard... You know. And of course you have to be 



there – wouldn’t dream of getting married without you there. So... 
not sure what kind of wedding it will be, but... You will be my 

bridesmaid, won’t you? Or maid of honor or whatever it’s called? You 
will stand up there with me and support me, right? (teary-eyed) Of 
course you will! I know that. Just need to plan all this so you can 
be there, that’s all. (beat) Oh, shit! Running late for work – my 
call center shift starts in half an hour. Have to run - oceans and 

oceans! 
(clicks) 

 

Scene 43.3 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS  
Hi Claire, Jess here. (beat) Thank you. I know that wasn’t easy for 
you, and I really appreciate it. I... I am sorry you are having a 
tough time. I hope... I didn’t know how to respond to your message, 
the drunken one I mean... But, yes. I really am happy. I... And also 
yes. You were controlling. At times, very controlling. Didn’t see it 

at the time really, but, yeah... Hearing about Kat’s boyfriend, 
though... Compared to him, you were... all right. Everything’s 

relative, right? (small laugh) Fuck, Claire, you hurt me. You really 
hurt me... (pause) Anyways. Thanks for letting me know about Kat. 

 
(clicks) 

 

Scene 43.4 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

MAIA 
Hey Jess, it’s Maia. Yeah, I’ve found my way onto this voicemail 

thing as well. (smiles) Bri (Bree) showed me. Can’t let the rest of 
you have all the fun, can I? Don’t see you quite as often these 

days, so I thought I’d update you a little. First of all, Fire Woman 
is finished – finally! Still finding beads in every corner, but 
absolutely worth it. I am really happy with her. She will be 
unveiled at Town Hall in about a month, you and Rachel should 

definitely come! If Rachel can walk that is... Glad she is working 
less, but, you know. Rachel won’t tell you when it gets too much, so 

keep an eye on her. And let me know when you need help too, all 
right? I didn’t even know you last year and now... couldn’t imagine 
you not being here. Or Bri (Bree)! (beat) So... I followed your 
advice and had a talk with one of the course advice people at the 
university. They were really nice, and walked me through all these 
options – I thought my head was going to explode at one point! But 
they boiled it down to a few different paths. And I think I have it 
figured out. Should have been obvious, now that I think about it. 
(excited) I am going to be an art teacher! It’s perfect. I love 

hanging out with kids and teenagers, and I love helping others find 



ways to be creative. Also I think kids need teachers who really 
care, you know? And maybe I can actually help a young person who is 
having a tough time – letting them express themselves through art. 
Yeah. I think this will be just right. So... I’m applying to start 
this February, and since I already have a degree it only takes a 

year of post-grad. And I can keep working at the library part-time, 
so we’ll scrape by, Tia and I. (smiles) That’s my news. I finally 

know what I’m going to be when I grow up. (laughs) Have a great day, 
Jess, see you Saturday! What is that thing you say to Kat...? Oh, 

yeah – oceans of hugs! (laughs) 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 43.5 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 
Kat! Holy shit! (swallows) Congratulations! That is incredible! 
(beat) Of course I will be there. Wouldn’t let you get married 

without me. I will be there, and I will wear whatever hideous dress 
you choose, and I will make a speech – (smiles) or not, if you want 
– and I will help you with whatever you need. I am THERE. Just tell 
me when. All right? And I completely get that you need something 
good to focus on when things are hard. So make plans, and look at 
your ring – did you get a ring? Not sure you mentioned one... 

Anyways. Have fun planning, but, maybe let it take it’s time? People 
plan weddings for years to get them right, so no rush, right? And 
feel free to throw wedding ideas at me whenever you like! Dearest 
Kat. I want all the good things for you. You know that. And... I am 
so glad you are all right. I was so scared. You know how I get. 
So... please don’t go radio silent again. Not sure my heart could 
take it. If I say something that upsets you, let me know. E-mail me 
or something. Right? I love you. So much. I couldn’t stand it if you 

were hurt. So don’t get hurt, my dear. Easy. (smiles) Halloween 
coming up – we are going to a non-Halloween Halloween thing this 
week-end at the local church – it’s a family event, Maia’s doing 

face painting. Guess that’s the sort of parties we will be attending 
these next few years with a kid! Should be fun. I am probably just 

grabbing a witches hat- 
 

(bedroom door opening, labored footsteps) 
 

RACHEL 
(sleepy) Morning, love. 

 
JESS 

(goes to support RACHEL) Morning! (By couch) Here? 
 

RACHEL 
Yeah. (sits down, small pained grunt, they kiss) 



 
JESS 
Tea? 
 

RACHEL 
Please. 

 
JESS 

(sounds of making tea) I’m messaging Kat, you can say hi if you 
like. 

 
RACHEL 

(still sleepy) Hello Kat. So glad you are all right. 
 

JESS 
(pours tea, carries mug to RACHEL) Here you go, love. 

 
RACHEL 

Ta. (sips tea) 
 

JESS 
I’ll just finish up my voicemail. 

 
RACHEL 

Take your time. I’ll sit here and wake up. 
 

JESS 
(bends down to kiss RACHEL) All right. (footsteps, sits down, to 
KAT) Hey Kat. What was I talking about? Oh yeah – Halloween. Know 
it’s not your favorite holiday – but hey maybe you can be the bride 
of Frankenstein or something? (laughs) Not! But I guess a witches 

hat for me and... (to RACHEL) for you too? 
 

RACHEL 
I was going to ask Maia to paint something scary on my belly but I 

think that would just freak out the kids (laughs)  
 

JESS 
(laughs) That would be cool, though. Maybe a Jack-o-lantern? They’re 

not so scary. 
 

RACHEL 
Better not. Halloween’s not so big here as you know... (sips tea) 

 
JESS 

I know. Still looking forward to it. We’ll have fun. 
 

RACHEL 
We will. (slight pained grunt) Better get some breakfast. 

 
JESS 

Sit down! I’ll do it. 



 
RACHEL 

(slightly annoyed) I’m not an invalid. I can still make breakfast. 
(gets up, slight pained exclamation, labored footsteps) 

 
JESS 

I’m sorry. Don’t mean to... 
 

RACHEL 
(gently) It’s all right. I just have to do some things for myself. 
(smiles) While I still can, anyway. (making breakfast sounds, small 

pained sounds) 
 

JESS 
Of course. Tell me when you feel like being pampered, all right? 

 
RACHEL 

Don’t worry, love. I will! 
 

JESS 
Good. (to KAT) Time to go I think. Love you KAT! Oceans! 

 
RACHEL 
Bye Kat! 

 
(clicks) 

 
Scene 43.6 

 
(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 

 
KAT 

Thank you so much Jess. For being there. Always there. And for 
understanding. And for being a bridesmaid. Or whatever. (laughs) 
Though why would I put you in a hideous dress? Is this a Canadian 

thing? Wouldn’t it be better if I put you in something you like? Or, 
better yet, if *you* choose something you like? And you hate 

dresses, so that’s a no to begin with... (laughs) We will figure all 
this out! As you said, there is time. (beat) You asked about the 

ring... Should have mentioned it, shouldn’t I? It is at the 
jeweler’s, being resized. It’s... nice. Oh I don’t know. It mainly 
makes me nervous because it’s so expensive. (smiles) Have to get 
over that, don’t I? I will... And I am still not used to Halloween 
after all these years here – I mean I love dressing up but this 

thing of little kids dressing up as monsters is... creepy. Gives me 
the wiggins. (laughs) Probably ‘cause I didn’t grow up with it. We 

dressed up as witches for Easter, though, and went around the 
neighborhood asking for sweets, did you ever do that? But we were 
*cute* witches, with colorful scarfs and rosy cheeks and painted-on 
freckles... Not scary at all! Anyway. We’re skipping Halloween, 
happily, Johnno is away for work. (beat) I have to tell you about 



EastEnders! All in all I think it turned out pretty good. It’s 
always odd to see yourself on screen, and seeing myself in Albert 
Square on TV was somehow even stranger than being there filming it. 
I cringed at some of my lines – I could have delivered them better. 

But then I always feel that way looking back. And I think the 
director mostly chose the right takes of me, so that’s good. The 

watch party, though... There were about 20 people in our living room 
and I was feeling really stressed out. Johnno was so proud of me, 
and everyone was so excited and encouraging, but... This is not an 
uplifting story, and my character spends most of her time on-screen 
either being beaten or crying or in a really bad state post-trauma 
talking about being beaten and crying. And all these people who 

don’t know me *that* well were trying to cheer every time I showed 
up on screen and they couldn’t very well cheer at all the misery and 

it was... really uncomfortable. Most people left really quickly 
after the episode was over, though they said nice things about my 
performance... So, lesson learned. Watch parties are for comedy or 
possibly romance, *not* gritty drama. (sighs) After everyone left, 

of course, Johnno got out a bottle of champagne and I didn’t 
understand what was going on but... Yeah. (smiles) Engaged! It’s 

funny. I never thought I would get excited about that. My mother was 
never married, and my friends’ parents... some were, of course, but 
many weren’t, and it really didn’t seem to make any difference. But 
I am excited. I suppose we’ve already passed my big commitment thing 

– trying for a baby – and out on this other side... so an 
engagement, and then a wedding, feels like a really good idea. Feels 
like something fun, and exciting. Something to be happy about. And 
that has to be a good thing. (yawns) Sorry! Time to go sleep, I 

think. Oceans of hugs! 
 

(clicks) 

Scene 43.7 
 

OLIVIA 
Right, hello! Olivia again. Still no luck finding that EastEnders 
episode. Answers on a postcard... (laughs) So, yesterday I recorded 

a conversation with my guest – I went to her office at the 
university here, actually. Any guesses who I’m talking about? Oh, I 
won’t keep you guessing. It’s Bri (Bree), my wonderful aunt. After 
the recording ends we’ll go straight into the outro. Talk to you 

next week - here we go! 
 

Scene 43.8 
 

(BRIEF MUSIC) 
 

OLIVIA 
 Hello! I am here with my aunt Bri (Bree)! 

 
BRI 

Hello! 



 
OLIVIA 

You’ve just come back from a trip, right? 
 

BRI 
That’s right. I’ve been in Arizona working with folks from the 

Navajo Nation, trying to learn more about their traditional gender 
roles. I was going to be here and welcome you to Auckland, but the 
opportunity came up quickly and I had to take it. But you seem to 

have settled in well. 
 

OLIVIA 
(smiles) I think so. And now you’re back, and we’re in your office 
at the University of Auckland. (beat) Full of books and stacks of 
paper – are you sure you need all this paper? It is 2020 you know. 

 
BRI 

(smiles) Life in academia does seem to involve an unreasonable 
amount of paper. 

 
OLIVIA 

So... I’ve filled you in on the podcast via e-mail, and you’ve 
listened a little, too, I think? 

 
BRI 

Yes. All caught up. 
 

OLIVIA 
(surprised) Oh. Really? 

 
BRI 

Long flight from Phoenix. 
 

OLIVIA 
Right. And... are you OK with it? 

 
BRI 

(smiles) Yes. Talked to your mom too. 
 

OLIVIA 
Could this... I mean... could this be a problem for you? I mean at 

work, and in your research? 
 

BRI 
(small laugh) I am already out in every possible way. It’s probably 

held me back some, but I think in the end it’s good. 
 

 OLIVIA 
I realize we’ve never talked about this. I mean... you’re just my 

aunt, you know? 
 
 



BRI 
(smiles) As I should be. 

 
OLIVIA 

(smiles) Yeah. But... You mean being out has held you back in your 
career? 

 
BRI 

Definitely. In fact, I was lucky to come to New Zealand, not sure I 
would have been able to have a career in academia anywhere else. 
Much less become a professor. Have you heard of Georgina Beyer? 

 
OLIVIA 
No. 
 

BRI 
I only learned of her when I moved here. She was the world’s first 
trans mayor, you know, elected in 1995, and then the world’s first 

trans MP, in 2000. A trailblazer in so many ways. 
 

OLIVIA 
Wow. I had no idea. 

 
BRI 

Most people don’t. She was – and is - an inspiration to me.  
 

OLIVIA 
Sounds like she’d be an inspiration to anyone. 

 
BRI  

Yes. And I thought if she can inspire me, maybe I can inspire 
someone else. 

 
OLIVIA 

That is wonderful. (beat) I... I heard your song in the voicemails. 
 

BRI 
(smiles) Yeah. I’d almost forgotten about that. 

 
OLIVIA 

It was beautiful. Did you ever think about... (pause) 
 

BRI  
Pursuing music instead of Social Anthropology? Yes I did. Academia 

won in the end, though. 
 

OLIVIA 
Why? 
 

BRI 
Suits me better. I love writing songs, and I love singing, but 

performing takes a lot out of me. (beat) I’m an introvert. I like 



observing and analyzing. Lecturing is a bit like performing, though, 
so I haven’t completely abandoned that side of things. (small laugh) 

Also I still sing sometimes. Suits me better as a hobby than a 
career. 

 
OLIVIA 

Makes sense I suppose.  
 

BRI 
(smiles) Enough about me. Let’s talk about you. And your podcast. 

You’re looking for your bio-dad?  
 

OLIVIA 
Yes. Mike. Do you... do you know anything about him? I mean... if 

you’ve listened, you know pretty much what I know... 
 

BRI 
The short answer is no. (beat) I was there, of course. Rachel and 
Jess talked about him a lot, especially early on. I know they tried 
to find him, before you were born, and when you were little. Think 

they had given up by the time you moved to the UK. 
 

OLIVIA 
Yeah.  

 
BRI 

Are you angry at them for that? 
 

OLIVIA 
No! I mean... Maybe. (beat) Suppose I am a bit. 

 
BRI 

Makes sense. You know, I think they really tried their best. 
 

OLIVIA 
They probably did. Still. Shouldn’t have been that hard to find him 
*then*. Now the trail’s gone cold and I’m not sure it will work... 

 
BRI 

I think it might have a better chance of success now. 
 

OLIVIA 
Really? After all these years? 

 
BRI 

(goes slightly into lecturing professor-mode) With the rise of 
social media and smart phones finding people has never been easier. 

(beat) What are you going to do once you do find him? 
 

OLIVIA 
IF I find him... I... I want to talk to him. Get to know him. He is 

my parent, after all. 



 
BRI 

(doubtful but tries to hide it) Is he now. Hm. (certain) But I think 
you will find him. And getting to know him is probably a good idea. 

(gently) Go easy with the expectations, though, Liv.  
 

OLIVIA 
(not really listening) I just want to find him. 

 
BRI 

You seem to have some good help with that. And Jess and Rachel – are 
you talking to them? 

 
OLIVIA 

Yes. We Skype. They’re... they’re selling the house. 
 

BRI 
(gently) I know. And I am sorry.  

 
OLIVIA 

(teary-eyed) Thanks. I... I wish... I wish they’d stay together. 
Ugh. Sound like a child. 

 
BRI 

We are all children when relating to our parents.  
 

OLIVIA 
I suppose so. Were you... No. You don’t speak to your parents. 

Sorry. 
 

BRI 
Haven’t in twenty years. Wanted to talk to you about that, actually. 

Went to see them last month.  
 

OLIVIA 
(very surprised) You- really? 

 
BRI 

Yes. Thought it was time. Hadn’t been in Edmonton since... You heard 
the voicemails. 

 
OLIVIA 

Yeah. (beat) Does mum know? 
 

BRI 
Course. She wanted me to tell you. 

 
OLIVIA 

So... what did they say? 
 

BRI 



They’re old now. In their seventies. And it was so long ago. 
(emotional) Still in the same house. 

 
OLIVIA 

That must have been hard. 
 

BRI 
It was, you know. Seeing them was hard, too. So much anger and pain. 

But it’s been twenty years, you know. I wanted to give them a 
chance. 

 
OLIVIA 

And... what happened? 
 

BRI 
I told them about my life, about my work. About Jess. About you. And 
they... They still can’t accept who I am. But there was a sense of 

closure, for me.  
 

OLIVIA 
Did they know about me?  

 
BRI 

No. Jess can be very... absolute. More so than I. I think they were 
sad not to know you. My... ‘dad’ had read one of Jess’ novels, but 
of course her author bios say nothing about her personal life. 

 
OLIVIA 

That’s right, they don’t. I’m... I’ve never really felt I was 
missing out not knowing them. 

 
BRI 

Look, they’re the ones missing out, Liv. And if you ever want to 
reach out to them, you can. I will support you in that, and I know 
Jess will too, though it will be hard for her. But you really don’t 

have to. 
 

OLIVIA 
I... will think about that. Thanks for telling me all this, Bri 

(Bree). 
 

BRI 
Course. And if you think I can be of any help, I am here. 

 
OLIVIA 

(smiles) I know.   
 

BRI 
You should come have dinner with us soon – maybe bring your friend? 

 
OLIVIA 

Tammi. That would be lovely. (beat) So, maybe this is it for today? 



 
BRI 

All right. 
 

OLIVIA 
Bye listeners! 

 
BRI 
Bye! 
 

(Trailer for The Black History Buff) 
 

OLIVIA 
If you know anything about my biological father – Mike – please let 
me know, I would very much like to get in touch with him. (pause) 

Please e-mail me at y2kpod@gmail.com, find me on Twitter or 
Instagram @y2kpod. Also check out our webpage, at y2kpod.com, where 
you can find out more about the show, and, of course, listen to all 

the episodes. We are also on Apple Podcasts, Google Podcasts, 
Spotify and wherever you get your podcasts. If you like Y2K, please 
tell your friends to listen too! And if you want to support the show 

further – thank you so much - you can do that by going to 
patreon.com[slash]y2kpod and pledging a monthly amount – from 1 US 
dollar you get all our episodes early! So if you were a patron, you 
could check out next week’s episode in just a few days. I am so very 
happy and so grateful to our wonderful amazing patrons! We also have 
merch – check it out at Y2Kpod.com[slash]merch. Our amazing intro and 

outro music is created and recorded by Jake Haws, check out his 
podcast "Making Music with Jake Haws" to hear more. I’m Olivia, 

thank you for listening, and welcome back next week when we return 
to the year 2000. 

 
 (OUTRO MUSIC) 

 


